NORTHERN     ARIZONA    UNIVERSITY

FACULTY SENATE MEETING

MINUTES

FEBRUARY 5, 2001
Senators Present:
Roger Bacon, Virginia Balnkenship, David Bruner, David Camacho, Tom DeStefano, Jack Dustman, Paul Ferlazzo, Lawrence Fritz, John Hagood, Dayle Hardy-Short, Pat Hays, Ed Hood, Walter Hopkins, Richard Howey, Max Jerrell, Chris Johnson, Gina Long, Sheryl Lutjens, Gary Martin, Irene Matthews, David McKell, Larry Middleton, Larry Mohrweis,  Cecilia Ojeda, Lon Owen, Nita Paden, Brian Painter, Bruce Palmer, Pablo Parysow, Nancy Paxton, Barbara Perry, Susan Rieck, Karen Sealander, Judy Sellers, Guy Senese, Roy St. Laurent, Sandra Stone, Michael Sullivan, Peter Veinus, Bob Yowell (Ex-Officio Members: President Lovett, Provost Haeger; ASNAU Sarah Presler)

Senators Excused:
David Arnall, J’Anne Ellsworth, Cynthia Kosso, Martha Lee,

Senators Absent:
Ward Cockrum,

Guests:

Charles Connell for Cynthia Kosso, David Kitterman. Lin Larson, Janet McShane

Minutes follow the order of the items as discussed.

1. Called to Order:  3 P.M. by Bob Yowell, Chair.

2. Approval of Agenda:   M/S/A as written.

3. Acceptance of Minutes of December 4, 2000: M/S/A as written. 

Announcements:   Tomorrow 4:00-4:45 Robert Bowen, professional consultant for the president search, will be in the Grand Canyon Room.  There will be a full faculty meeting on campus climate in Cline Library on February 12, from 4:00-5:30.  Students will be present and will raise issues.

4. Liberal Studies Report – Geoff Chase: (handouts) The FSEC thought it helpful if Chase would talk about the current structure of the Liberal Studies Council. Chase said he appreciates the opportunity to answer questions about the structure of councils working on curricular issues.  Today’s report will be  descriptive, not prescriptive.  A new committee will look at faculty interaction.  The Provost nominated two faculty from the LSC  and the names were forwarded by Chase, but not appointed by him.  Chase gave a brief history of the Council and went over the information in one handout.  A comment was made that there must be an assurance of a connection between Council and committees and the departments involved.  Chase pointed out that the Council and committees concern themselves primarily with problems such as transfer students, diversity issues, the student learning outcome and effective measurement, etc., not course content.  Chase said that decisions on new courses and program changes are made by the UCC.  A request was made for the principles of selection for the Liberal Studies courses.  Chase said that the fast-moving LSC looks at three key points when determining the worth of a proposed Liberal Studies course: 1)are there student learning outcomes; 2)are they related to the block; 3)is there a way of assessment?  Concern was expressed concerning the narrowness of the blocks and Chase said he wants the ad hoc committee to address that problem.  In answer to a question, Chase said a course could be cross-listed in two blocks only in the sciences.  The whole program should evolve in a way that it will not look the same in five years.  It was commented that there is tremendous power in the LSC.  The Chair reminded the Senate that the goal is that all curriculum issues will be fully in the hands of the Faculty Senate by the end of the semester.

5. 
Presidential Search Report – Sellers:   Judy Sellers gave a report at the full faculty meeting and reiterated the high points.  The first meeting was on January 12 and they discussed guidelines on how to conduct the search which needed ABOR approval. Faculty can contact people and tell them to send in applications or nominate people who will then be contacted or self-nominate.  They also discussed confidentiality—any search committee meeting is an open unless a candidate’s qualifications are discussed.  The committee discussed what qualities are wanted in a president.  Qualifications are listed on the  ABOR web page.  There will be a forum this week looking for honest input.  The next meeting is February 21, after which  things will be sent to ABOR.  In answer to a questions, Sellers stated that: 1)it is the committee which will decide on what qualifications a candidate must possess; 2)it is not clear how affirmative action will be involved; 3)there is no formal matrix; 4)the ad that went out said very little of qualifications; and 5) the consultant is a facilitator, not a decision maker.  The goal is to hold campus interviews in April and May and have a president in place in August.

6. Prop 301 Monies – Haeger:    (Handout) Haeger presented the material at the full faculty meeting.  He told of the source of the monies and of the competition for them by the universities.  He also told where the monies might be going, although new possibilities arise every day.  Money will be granted on July 1 and more than expected could come to NAU if sales tax revenues are higher than expected or if ABOR decides to grant more.

..7
Whistle Blower Report -- Hardy-Short:   First reading of the ABOR sponsored whistler blower policy went 
to ABOR at the end of January.  The second reading will be at the March meeting.  The biggest concern, which has been passed on to the committee, was about making the university president the decider about whether or not a whistler blower complaint could be pursued.  The committee was adamant about insuring that anyone filing a whistler blower complaint has the right to sue and that cannot be taken away.  There was a comment that the document is too convoluted to read.  Many faculty suggestions  were adopted with the help of a lawyer.  

8.   
Report on Mission Statement – Paxton/Palmer:   Paxton reported that all the committees with input had been heard from and the committee will continue to participate in the next stages of development.  There will be a report to the Senate.   President Lovett said the strategic  plan has to go to ABOR for readings in March and April, but it is not essential to have the mission statement for this.  The Vice-Chair asked a question from the last FSEC meeting: how can proceed with the strategic plan if there is no mission statement?  The president answered that it depends on how drastically the mission statement needs to be altered.  Changes have been suggested but not a dramatically different document. It’s the same with strategic plan.  What’s new is ABOR  wants outcomes measured.   Provost Haeger added that the strategic plan is living document and  work will continue until an operational definition is achieved.  The University Planing council has Senate representation and the document will go out electronically soon.  Can come back to the Senate, council of deans, and others.  Submission to ABOR is an interim step because work will go on through semester.

9. Reports – Council Chairs:

a.
ASCSL -- Grade Inflation Report -- Sullivan:   (Handouts)  Sullivan reported that grade inflation was discussed at the last meeting and gave survey results from the questionnaire.   The Council will continue with some activities:1) studying student evaluations; 2)devise a statement to be read before the evaluations start; 3)contact sister institutions concerning their use of student evaluations; and 4)create a Senate position statement on their use.  Also, a  plus/minus grading system needs further investigation.  They will also create a record of all grades given out at NAU.

b.
ER – Report:  Johnson/Martin:   Johnson reported that the Council was restructured last semester and is now  waiting for approval of the Faculty Constitution before pursuing new directions.  The Vice-Chair emailed Dean Pickett, the university lawyer, on the status of the Constitution and he said he’d presented a preliminary analysis to the president who is examining it now before sending it to ABOR’s lawyers.   The President said they have done so.  The Provost said he met with Pickett on  Friday.  They went over the Constitution and Pickett brought in ABOR policies and wants to analyze further the relationship between the two.  Then Senate representatives will be brought in to discuss problems.  There are mainly minor problems concerning relative roles and powers between ABOR and the Senate.

c.
FRRC – Report: St. Laurent/Matthews:   St. Laurent reported that his subgroup is making progress on a policy on the annual performance review  of academic administrators.  They have created a draft which is very close to perfect and will be sharing it with the dean’s council on Thursday and then with the chairs’ council. It’s important they review it. Maybe review and approval will happen by the next meeting—FSEC before that.   Matthews reported that her subgroup is still crunching numbers on the relative proportions of part-time to full-time faculty.

d.
P&B  -- Report: Lutjens:   Lutjens reported that the Council has met.  An accomplishment was to have a faculty representative on Vice-President Mullen’s administrative council be member of the P&BC for overlap to aid in the flow of information.  They will try to identify places in the structure where we want a systematic information flow.  There is no time to debate.  A regular procedure is needed to keep us informed.

Motion: Because we are keenly interested in information about the budget and planning processes at Northern Arizona University, including financial, administrative, or other decisions that affect research, teaching, and academic life in general; the Faculty Senate resolves that the Budget Director and Vice-President for Administration (or other appropriate administrators) will be invited to provide a semi-annual report to the Senate on the budget as well as pending decisions regarding budgetary and planning issues at the start of each academic Fall and Spring semester.   

The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.
e.
SSC – Report: Paden: Veinus reported for Paden that the Council has the final copy of the Master Plan and Bob Marriott has asked the Council to look it over one last time before it goes to ABOR.  The Council will do so on Wednesday.  The latest Master Plan is available on the website.

10. Campus Climate:

a.    
Survey -- Perry:   It was discovered that the climate survey went out without a deadline for return, so an email was sent setting a deadline of January 31.  Better than a third of the surveys were returned.  Perry can use a grad assistant to help with the recording of the comments.  A report is hoped for by the next Senate meeting.

b.
General Faculty Meeting with Students (2/12/01, Cline Library, 4:00-5:30) – Yowell: This meeting should follow the pattern set in the first meeting and will cover grade inflation, diversity, student/faculty collaborations, and ways to improve NAU’s future.  Attendance is encouraged.
11. Comments from the President:   President Lovett reported that: 1)she is  keeping her distance from the president search process.   During the 1993 search, ABOR and the screening  committee had developed a list of criteria and also used it over the years as part of the process of evaluating the president.  Committee members should be reminded of that – regents and the committee have changed and may not remember that list.  2) She is going back to Phoenix tomorrow and expects the appropriations subcommittee to talk about shape of the budget.  The Governor and the legislature differ in opinion on how and what to spend, because of differences in expected revenue.  The salary package and building renewal shouldn’t be hit – they are on the list.  3)Proposals for Prop. 301 monies are being finalized.  4)After the faculty voted on the Constitution, it went for review by the ABOR counsel because of possible contradictions with board policy.  In a few places, the language is not consistent with board policy; these are basically minor points.  

The President also responded to Roger Bacon’s questions on the “salary penalty,” summer school salaries, and health insurance premium increases.  The answers generally stated that the issues are beyond local control.  (The Chair will look into the “salary penalty” problem.)

12.
Comments from the Provost:  Provost Haeger reported that there are currently two administrative searches.  An offer is being made to a candidate for Vice-Provost for Research and Dean of the Graduate School.  A search for Dean Maxwell’s replacement is starting immediately with the hope it will be over by the end of the  term.  

13.
Treasurer’s Report:   The Treasurer reported that there is $2,155.62 left in the state account.   Dues were paid by 342 faculty, down from 412 last year, so the local account stands at $12,392.49.

15. Future Agenda Items or Charges to Councils:   1)St. Laurent would like to see an inquiry into the policy which allows the purchase of more than one AE parking sticker, some of which might be going to students.  2)Hardy-Short would like to see something done about the fact that Senators are leaving the meetings early, cannot get workable schedules for Mondays, etc.   3)St. Laurent wants a presentation on the trip made to the Wharton School.   

16. Good of the Order:   Anything which might be related to the Bylaws and/or governance should be emailed to Hardy-Short and they will be shared with the Bylaws Committee and the whole Senate.   Hardy-Short suggested calling an additional Senate meeting devoted to the Strategic Plan to which Paxton added bylaws and governance.

17. Adjournment: It was M/S/A to adjourn at 5:05 P.M.

